
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m., on Monday January 9, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Jay Headrick.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by City Attorney John Rea.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

Bills on file were reviewed by Councilman Alverson.  He had met with Finance Director Teri St. James to discuss recurring charges of late fees due to the invoices having to go before Council before being paid.  Council discussed ratifying the resolution to allow the utility bills to be paid when the bill is received.  

City Manager Muenger introduced one requisition over $5,000.00 on file.

· W.W. Williams:  Repair of fire engine in the amount of $6,974.02.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on November 28, 2016.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on December 12, 2016.

Bids were received on the Police Department vehicles.  The bid specifications stipulated that the responders were to give the City pricing for individual vehicles to give the City flexibility on the vehicles.  There were seven packets sent out for bids with two bidders responding.  One bid was from Stivers Ford and the other from Town and Country Ford.  Recommendations of the staff was to award the four police interceptor Ford Explorer packages without the enhanced door panels to Town and Country Ford and to pass for now on awarding the F-150, which came in a good bit higher than expected.  If council approves the bid as presented, the city will move forward with the financing on the Explorers.

City Manager Muenger discussed the solicitation of bids for gasoline and diesel for the City tanks.  During the budget process it was discussed about identifying different considerables that are above and beyond fifteen thousand dollars and working to get compliant on those things.  Currently when the City has a need for fuel, they get quotes from a number of different companies that deliver those services.  The City has in-ground and above-ground tanks, but they don’t have the large capacity as some cities that have some larger tanks.  The city does have the option of going through the state bid format for fuel which chooses a combination of the oil price information service called (OPIS) price, cost plus and delivery modifier and applicable prices.  The City could use that, but going back through the City’s historical purchases indicates that it is more cost efficient for the City to issue its own bid, rather than utilizing the statewide pricing.  For the City to be in compliant, it’s been proposed to stipulate a minimum order that the City will admit to roughly half the above ground tanks and a minimum of bulk delivery on our diesel tanks which is 4,000 total.  If the council thinks the bid is a reasonable amount and awards that bid, the City will have a standing bid.
City Manager Muenger discussed the Animal Control Fee Schedule.  This was something that was discussed on the front end when the city assumed operation of the facility.  The state code  provides that the public funded shelter should provide for the alteration of the animal by contract or by facilitating the operation to be done within a certain amount of time, which is thirty days of the animal reaching maturity.  Mr. Muenger explained that some animals can’t be altered by some veterinarians due to not being comfortable sedating a certain animal at a certain age.  The City opted at the outset to go with a fee schedule that was a bit lower because the City was not carrying the dogs and bundling the operation procedure.  A few months into our operations, the City partnered with Alabama Spay and Neuter, who are a non-profit organization that allows them to subsidize their rate.  The City had gotten a chance to purchase low cost spay and neuter certificates for their animals.  It has been and continually to be extremely low.  Through December 2016, the City sold seven hundred and fifty certificates, with a vast number of the certificates being used.  City Manager Muenger asked council to allow the City to enter into a partnership with our local veterinarians to develop an option locally to provide that service.  There have been a couple of meetings with all of the local veterinarians and from Lincoln.  Everyone agreed at this point that they would come on board.  They’ve agreed to do at least ten surgeries per veterinarian per month for the shelter at a rate that ranges, based on the type of animal and gender, from thirty dollars to eighty dollars.  Mr. Muenger had put together some projections, showing there’s a wide variety of costs that goes into animals.  There are three different price models based on our current options and the increased options with the price of altering the animals, and the purchasing of a spay and neuter certificate.  These rates are great and are something reflective of the industry standard we recognize as a service provider that there is a serious issue with animal over population in our area.  There were 4,200 animals brought into our shelter during the past year.  The shelter has done well with the adoptions and with rescue foundations such as foster homes until they are found a forever home.  The city has fostered as many animals as we’ve adopted out of the shelter.  Also, many of the animals were given back to their owners.  Shannon Van Scoy, the manager of the shelter, has worked extremely well with the rescue foundations and many of them have agreed to pay our actual cost of the vaccines and materials that the shelter incurs.  If the council thinks well of the fees, the city will begin to start passing those fees along.  The adoption range is moving to $90.00 with all of those purposes included in that umbrella and the cost of dogs goes to $125.00 and $110.00 with the option using the spay and neuter certificate to be used in Irondale.  Based on the rescue pool, Mr. Muenger believes it’s going to be a budget neutral type thing, if each rescue repays the city $9.00.   City Manager Muenger stated the shelter continues to plan having the adoption special days and special rates for animals that come into the shelter that are already altered.  
Park & Recreation Director Bubba Edge and Assistant Director Elliott Jacobik addressed council about the structure of the rental of fields at the park.  At this time, the rental rate is $150.00 per field, and they will only rent three, which leaves other fields vacant.  These fields are being used for practice, free of charge.    Another option is to open the complex rentals for hosting tournaments which leaves Park & Recreation in the red.  They are not recovering their cost of having employees at the fields to assist with the lights.  They do make some money from the sale of items from the concession stand, but it’s not enough to get them out of the red.  On Saturdays, they play home games with everyone coming out and they also host travel ball.   Elliott stated the way Park and Recreations is renting the park now is not profitable.  He has been concentrating on changing some of the uses, renting the entire field and utilizing the complex.  Elliott thinks a complex rental is better than a field rental.  As far as dates, there are four dates for baseball and softball and they have six listed as available.  Looking at the schedule, the fields seem to be full for the spring and summer games.  City Manager Muenger stated the schedule only carries through our busy season.  After you get outside of that, there are more opportunities to rent the complex.  City Manager Muenger stated with Park and Recreations hosting tournaments, it creates a monetary influx, and that’s not including the funds made at the concession stand.  The staff is already there working these tournaments, there’s also other people there spending money.  This is where partnership comes in and the ability to make money with those partnerships.  What this does is allow the City to recoup some of the investments the City has in the complex to make it available to travel teams and teams from the area.  The City already has one commitment from one organization, and another one wants to come in under the rate that is up for approval.   City Manager Muenger asked about the amount of time staff is at the fields.  With games starting at 9:00 A.M., sometimes employees remain there until 2:00 a.m. to close down the facilities, turn the lights out, clean the restrooms and empty the trash.  Councilman Alverson asked if the booked dates are at the prices being proposed.  Mr. Edge confirmed it is at that rate.  The City doesn’t get the cost in this for the diamond drying or whatever else comes up.  Councilman Alverson also asked if other municipalities do the same with charges for entry and renting of the entire complex.  Mr. Edge stated Pell City is the first that has gotten this and the only reason is the City’s connection with the other tournament director.  At this point it’s only for baseball, and once baseball is successful the City will add softball.  Mr. Edge stated that others should mention this to other directors and coaches and it would help increase the rental of the fields and complex.  City Manager Muenger mentioned the fields that are not being rented they can be used for practice at a price.  Mr. Edge stated the month of July and August are not busy months due to vacation and the World Series being played.  The City doesn’t have a fixed fee for use of the fields that are empty.  Once the City games are finished at 6:00, and if Lincoln wants to come down to practice on one of the fields, what would the fee be for that?  Mr. Edge stated at this time the City does not have a fee that is charged for the use of the field.  Councilman Mitcham asked if another team from another city wanted to use the fields, how much for pricing for them to use the fields.  City Manager Muenger stated it would be at $50.00 per night for the use of the lights and employees to keep the fields clean.  Mr. Edge stated if the complex rental passes that the Park and Recreations can still rent to the baseball or softball tournament per day.  The City can have five tournaments with local partners.  The price would be around $1,200.00 - $1,500.00.  Mr. Edge wanted to affirm that when someone rents the complex it is for the complex and the back fields.  Some people come in and just want to use the batting cages which costs $12.00 per person to get in and use the facility.  If council approves the request for increased pricing and individual pricing, it will be financially beneficial to the City.  City Manager Muenger stated that a lot of complaints received are people wanting more time and access to practice.  Every year the cost for the City to provide the needed equipment and supplies have increased and that has not been passed along to the players.  Mr. Muenger asked council before moving on if they want to further discuss the rates of the fees and cost of Park and Recreations and fields.  He stated the city did not need to be too aggressive with the increase of fees, but if it’s kept low the profit sharing bill would show it.  City Manager Muemger said he would be very satisfied if the City is able to get in with another partner.  Councilmembers agreed to the increase of rental fees of $1,200.00 per day for softball (4 fields), and $1,500.00 per day for baseball (5 fields) for events that otherwise restrict access.  Councilman Mitcham stated we could increase the rates for a year and review again at the end of 2017.  

City Manager Comments:   City Manager Muenger stated that the Lights in the Park kicked off at the first of December.  With the traffic counters down, there were four thousand people that came through to look at the lights and decorations that were set up by businesses and the City.  The City took advantage of the post Christmas sales this year and purchased additional decorations in order to make our decorations larger next year.  There were new people participating this year, returning people participating, and Parks and Recreations put a lot of energy into the displays along the route.  Mr. Muenger stated he had received an email setting the date for the Environmental Element of the Comprehensive Plan.  That is something that was kicked off several months ago and something that the City has been working on.  Some of the volunteers are on the Planning Commission, Board of Zoning Adjustments and elected officials along with other citizens that have volunteered.   As the different elements are available to be looked at and discussed, Mr. Muenger feels strongly that council members will know of someone that will want to be involved in this discussion.  He asked council to take the forms with them and if there are some people that have not volunteered, please provide them the form and the City will reach out to those people and ask them to participate in this important process.

Mayor Comments:  Mayor Pruitt stated that he is excited to see the City moving forward with the tournaments at the Park & Rec.  He commended Mr. Edge and his staff on their efforts in putting this together.   
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session. 
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00p.m. on Monday, January 9, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Jay Jenkins was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on November 28, 2016.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on December 12, 2016.

Now was the time set aside for a Public Hearing regarding a petition from the R. A. Martin Estate to vacate unopened and unnamed streets and right-of-ways adjacent to Dr. John Haynes Drive.  Council President McGowan opened the Public Hearing at 7:02 p.m.  No one was present to comment on the petition.  City Manager Muenger stated that the roads had never been developed or utilized for public purpose.  Councilman Henderson made a motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:03 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson and unanimously approved by council.

Council President McGowan introduced the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 - 4727
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE VACATION OF A PART OR PORTION OF UNNAMED AND UNOPENED STREETS AND RIGHT-OF-WAYS IN THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA
WHEREAS, a petition signed by A. Dwight Blair as attorney for Nancy Jordan and Caroline Hall and signed by Erskine R. Funderburg as attorney for John Martin and Mary Riser, who are certain owners of lands abutting the following described streets and right-of-ways, situated in the City of Pell City, Alabama, requesting the vacation of said street, has been duly presented to the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, for the assent and approval of said governing body, said petition with map attached being hereto affixed, marked Exhibit A and made a part hereof; and,

WHEREAS, notice of said request for vacation was published and given in accordance with applicable Alabama law, and a public hearing was held before the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama on the 9th day of January, 2017; and,

WHEREAS, the unopened platted streets and right-of-ways proposed to be vacated are located on the following described parcel of real property:

A parcel in the Northwest Quarter of the Northeast Quarter of Section 36, Township 16 South, Range 3 East in the City of Pell City, St. Clair County, Alabama and being more particularly described as follows: Commence at the Northeast corner of Section 36 and run South 03° 23' 10" East along the East line of Section 36 for 51.08 feet to an existing 1" pipe on the North right-of-way of Interstate #20, thence South 87° 08' 40" West along said North right-of-way for 377.06 feet to an existing concrete monument Station 185+00, thence South 76° 47' 45" West along said North right of right-of-way for 609.34 feet to an existing concrete monument Station 179+00, thence South 87° 07' 00" West along said North right-of-way for 306.29 feet to an existing concrete monument Station 175+93.08, thence South 86° 13' 55" West along said North right-of-way for 375.12 feet to an existing 1" pipe at the Point of Beginning. Thence South 84° 33' 45" West along said right-of-way for 204.58 feet to an existing concrete right-of-way monument, thence South 57° 02' 45" West along said right-of-way for 745.10 feet to an existing concrete right-of-way monument Station 163+00, said point being on the East right-of-way of U.S. Highway 231, thence South 12° 29' 10" West along said East right-of-way for 207.00 feet to an existing concrete right-of-way Station 7+00, thence South 05° 59' 55" West along said East right-of-way for 152.54 feet to a 5/8" rebar set, thence (leaving right-of-way) run North 87° 52' 10" East for 316.81 feet to an existing 3/8" rebar, thence South 89° 46' 00" East for 133.71 feet to a 5/8" rebar set on the Northerly right-of-way y of Dr. John Haynes Drive (old Hospital Drive, 80' right-of-way), thence North 44° 40' 50" East along said right-of-way for 50.05 feet to an existing 5/8" rebar at the P.C. of a right-of-way curve to the right (Radius = 664.06', Delta = 42° 00' 00", Chord = North 65° 40' 50" East, 475.96 feet), thence run in a Northeasterly direction along the arc of said curve for 486.78 feet to an existing 5/8" rebar, thence (leaving right-of-way) run North 03° 11' 00" West for 536.50 feet to the Point of Beginning. The above containing 10.35 acres more or less. The above being part of Blocks One, Two, Seven, Eight, Nine, Ten of the East Addition to Park Hill, Map One as recorded in the Office of the Judge of Probate of St. Clair County, Alabama. The above is subject to a Southern Natural Gas Company right-of-way along the South boundary.

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, finds and determines that the names of the owner or owners of the lots or parcels of land abutting the unopened platted streets and right-of-ways proposed to be vacated are: the Estate of R. A. Martin and the Anthony C.D. & Yoon C. Choi Revocable Trust; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, finds and determines that the vacation of said unopened platted streets and right-of-ways is in order and that convenient and reasonable means of ingress and egress is afforded to all other abutting and non-abutting property owners owning properties in the vicinity of said unopened platted streets and right-of-ways; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, finds and determines that no owner or owners of other lots or parcels of land will be cut off from access thereby over some other reasonable and convenient way as a result of the vacation of said unopened platted streets and right-of-ways.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, that it is in the interest of the public that the hereinabove described unopened platted streets and right-of-ways be vacated and the same are hereby vacated pursuant to the applicable provisions of Alabama law.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City of Pell City, Alabama, remise, release, and quitclaim to the Estate of R. A. Martin and Anthony C.D. & Yoon C. Choi Revocable Trust whatever right, title, and interest the said City of Pell City, Alabama, may have acquired in and to the hereinabove described part or portion of the hereinabove named streets and right-of-ways by virtue of the dedication or other vacation of said part or portion of said streets and right-of-ways, or otherwise, and that the Mayor of the City of Pell City, Alabama, is authorized to execute a Quitclaim Deed to the forenamed parties or persons carrying out the intention of this paragraph and that the City Clerk be and she is hereby authorized and directed on behalf of the City of Pell City, Alabama, to attest the same.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Clerk of the City of Pell City, Alabama, be, and she hereby is, directed to file this Resolution authorizing the vacation of the hereinabove described unopened platted streets and right-of-ways in the Probate Court of St. Clair County, Alabama.

Councilman Henderson moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said resolution, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said resolution be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilman Mitcham then moved that said resolution be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Henderson.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said resolution, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Henderson, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the resolution adopted.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 - 4728

A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR THE

PURCHASE OF CERTAIN POLICE VEHICLES

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the purchase of certain vehicles to be used by the Pell City Police Department, which equipment is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the lowest bid that met the specifications established by the City was submitted by Town & Country Ford in the total amount of $112,819.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the bid for the purchase of the above-described police department vehicles to Town & Country Ford in the amount of $112,819.00.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the Animal Control Fee Schedule as presented at the work session effective February 1, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson the council unanimously approved the Sports Complex Facility rental rates as presented at the work session and authorized the concept of the arrangement with D3 Athletics as presented.
On motion of Councilmember Alverson, seconded by Councilmember Henderson, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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